

OFFICE OF THE CITY MANAGER MEMORANDUM

DATE: June 3, 2016

TO: Mayor Harper and City Council Members

FROM: Steve Duran, City Manager

RE: City Manager's Weekly Report

MEETINGS SCHEDULE

Date and Time	Event	Location
Saturday,	Neighborhood Cleanup	Meet at Antioch Water Park
June 4, 2016	In recognition of National Trails Day	4701 Lone Tree Way
9:00 a.m11:00 a.m.	Partnering with Parks & Recreation	
	Division to clean along local walking	
	trails, Skate Park, and other	
	designated areas	
Tuesday,	City Council Meeting	City Council Chamber
June 14, 2016		200 H Street
7:00 p.m.		
Thursday,	Parks & Recreation Committee	City Council Chamber
June 16, 2016	Meeting	200 H Street
7:00 p.m.		
Saturday,	Juneteenth Celebration	Waldie Plaza
June 18, 2016		Downtown
2:00 p.m7:00 p.m.		
Monday,	Crime Commission Meeting	Police Department
June 20, 2016		Community Room
7:00 p.m.		300 L Street
Tuesday,	City Council Meeting	City Council Chamber
June 28, 2016		200 H Street
7:00 p.m.		
Saturday,	Neighborhood Cleanup	TBD
July 2, 2016		
9:00 a.m11:00 a.m.		

MONTHLY NEIGHBORHOOD CLEAN-UP

The Antioch Police Department is excited to announce the 71st installment of the Neighborhood Cleanup Program. This is a collaborative community effort which involves active participation from The Antioch Police Department Crime Prevention Commission; Neighborhood Watch Program; Volunteers in Police Service; community volunteers and the Public Works Department.

This event will occur on Saturday, June 4th from 9:00 a.m. to 11:00 a.m. Volunteers should meet/check in at the Antioch Water Park. In recognition of *National Trails Day*, we will be partnering with the Parks and Recreation Division to clean along local walking trails, the Skate Park, and other designated areas. Volunteers will receive trail maps, instructions, and the equipment necessary to accomplish the goal. The targeted area is within walking distance. Excluding inclement weather, future Neighborhood Cleanup events are scheduled for the first Saturday of every month and the locations will be announced in advance.

The City of Antioch Neighborhood Cleanup program is not just for residential neighborhoods. It is a program that will change venues on a monthly basis and it will include business and commercial areas as well. Neighborhoods that are free of trash and refuse are inviting, and a clean community instills a sense of community pride. Remember, cleaning up your neighborhood can make life better for your family, your neighbors and your community!

ADVENTURES IN FUN AND FITNESS

The Recreation Department received a Sponsorship Grant from Kaiser Permanente in the amount of \$5,000 to support the 2016 Summer "Adventures in Fun and Fitness" mobile Recreation Program. The drop-in day camp provides healthy and active recreation programs three days a week during the month of July at City Park and Contra Loma Estates Park. Program flyers have been distributed to the elementary schools north of Highway 4 and more information will be forthcoming. "Adventures in Fun and Fitness" can accommodate up to 45 elementary aged youth daily and there is no advance program registration or fees required thanks to community sponsors.

CITY CLERK UPDATES

The Annotated Agenda for the May 24th City Council Meeting was posted on the City's Website. To view the agenda information, click on the following link: http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/CityGov/agendas/ and then click 'City Council'.

The Board of Administrative Appeals meeting was held on June 2, 2016. The next regularly scheduled Board of Administrative Appeals meeting will be held on July 7, 2016. The Board meets on a monthly basis – the first Thursday of every month, in the Council Chambers beginning at 3:00 p.m.

The City Clerk's office is accepting applications for the following Boards/Commission Vacancies:

- Board of Administrative Appeals: 1 (2-yr term) Alternate Member vacancy.
 EXTENDED Deadline date to apply: 06/03/16
- Police Crime Prevention Commission: 2 vacancies (4-yr term) exp. June 2020
 Deadline date to apply: 06/03/16

Any interested resident is encouraged to apply. To be considered for these volunteer positions, a completed application must be received in the Office of the City Clerk by 4:30 p.m. on the dates listed above. Applications are available at www.ci.antioch.ca.us and at the City Clerk's Office, City Hall, 200 H Street, Antioch, CA 94509, (925) 779-7009, Monday through Friday, 8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. Your interest and desire to serve our community is appreciated. Appointees are required to file a FPPC Form 700 "Statement of Economic Interests" within 30 days of their appointment by the City Council.

The California Primary Election will be held on Tuesday, June 7th. Antioch voters will be interested in two City of Antioch ballot measures (Measure E and Measure G), the races for District 3 and District 5 County Supervisor, State Assembly, State Senate, Congressional, U.S. Senatorial and Presidential primaries. Get involved, register, study the issues, question the candidates and make your vote count!

You can save yourself the postage and drop off your Mail-in (Absentee) Ballot at the City Clerk's Counter Monday through Friday from 8:30 am to 4:30 pm in the secure red Ballot Box.

Early voting is also available to any registered Contra Costa Voter at the Prewett Water Park Multipurpose Room beginning May 31st. Just bring along your Contra Costa Voter Information Guide that has your name and address on it and you can vote prior to the June 7th Primary. If you live in Antioch, but work in Walnut Creek or San Ramon, there are early voting stations in 5 other cities where you can cast your vote (if you normally would vote at your local precinct on Election Day).

While Candidate Filing Period for two Council Members, Mayor, City Clerk and City Treasurer (depending on the outcome of Measure G which would change the Treasurer from elected to appointed) does not officially begin until July 18th, several residents have already filed a Form 501 "Candidate Intention Statement" and some have already filed a Form 410 "Statement of Organization Recipient Committee" to obtain a FPPC ID number and begin collecting contributions. Here are the residents who have filed a Form 501 "Candidate Intention Statement" for the following offices:

Mayor: Wade Harper, Gilbert "Gil" Murillo, Sean Wright and Lori Ogorchock

Council Member: Monica Wilson, Frederick Rouse and Mary Rocha

City Clerk: Arne Simonsen

Our office received 6 California Public Records Act requests this week and forwarded them to the appropriate departments for a response. Two responses were handled in the Clerk's Office.

HUMAN RESOURCES UPDATES

Hires/Reclassifications/Promotions:

 Sean Watson was hired as a Water Distribution Operator I in the Public Works Department on Tuesday, May 31, 2016.

Please join me in welcoming this employee to the City of Antioch.

Recruitment Updates:

- Police Trainee and Academy Graduate accepting applications through 6/3/2016.
- Police Trainee and Academy Graduate accepted applications through 5/6/2016, applications reviewed, physical agility held 5/27/2016. Police Trainee written exam held 5/31/2016. Oral boards tentatively scheduled for 6/24/2016.
- Police Officer Lateral hiring in process, anticipated start date 6/13/2016. Also, Police Officer Lateral oral boards held on 05/13/2016 and 5/20/2016, eligibility list submitted to the Police Department.
- Police Department made a selection for the Lead Police Records Technician position hiring in process, anticipated start date 6/20/2016.
- Police Community Service Officer applications reviewed, written exam 4/26/2016, oral boards 5/17/16, eligibility list submitted to the Police Department
- Police Department made a selection for an Animal Control Officer, hiring in process.
 Also, applications are being reviewed and another oral board was held on 5/24/2016, eligibility list submitted to the Police Department.
- Public Works Department made selections for the Water Distribution Operator I/II positions, hiring in process.
- Applications being reviewed for Building Inspector for the Community Development Department.
- Applications being reviewed for Public Works Technicians in the Public Works Department.

Currently open recruitments include:

- Police Officer Lateral (continuous)
- Police Academy Graduate/Student (continuous)
- Police Trainee (continuous)

The City's open recruitments can be found on the Human Resources page of the City website. Follow the appropriate link(s) to apply through NEOGOV.

INFORMATION SYSTEMS UPDATES

Work orders opened/completed for the week: 77/140

Email filter activity: 14,652 processed, 9,846 automatically discarded do to violations pertaining to suspected virus's, spam, malware, fraudulent material, or isolated for staff to review and release, based on legitimacy.

- Team continued to work on new CAD/RMS release for PD vehicles.
- Team continued to work with vendors on new timesheet system notification process.
- Team setup network accounts for new VIPS.
- Team troubleshot and fixed CAD errors in PD Dispatch.
- Team worked with vendor to repair PD building security camera system.
- Team repaired corrupt user profiles.
- Team worked on new Water Park laptop image.
- Team worked with Webmaster and AT&T to resolve external email issue.
- Team worked on new Marina Fueldock data connection.

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT UPDATES

Sometimes it's good to recap a lot of good news. Here is a "recap+" of the Economic Development Section of the Mayor's "State of the City" presentation last week:

New Retail/Expansions:

- Smart & Final Extra!, a 27,000+ sq ft supermarket, now a successful tenant at Somersville Towne Center.
- Buchanan Crossing Shopping Center: Anchored by a new CVS Pharmacy and Grocery Outlet.
- Delta Fresh Foods revitalized the 14,000 sq ft vacant Fresh & Easy on Lone Tree.
- Wal-Mart Expansion added over 33,000 of additional sq ft of grocery area.

New Restaurants in town or coming soon:

- Hurricane Grill & Wings on Lone Tree.
- Taco Bell on A Street: new, aesthetically modern building.
- Denny's on Lone Tree, remolded "Heritage" design offers a traditional feel with modern appeal.
- Pete's Restaurant and Brew House on Hillcrest: complete renovation and upgrade featuring local brews.
- Southern Café II: A lovely new restaurant and bar venue in Rivertown.
- Everett & Jones BBQ has signed a letter of intent to lease the old Humphrey's Restaurant building at One Marina Plaza. Negotiations in progress.
- Plates Eclectic Cuisine on 2nd Street in Rivertown.
- The Habit gourmet hamburger s drive-thru at Mahogany and Auto Center Drive.
- Somersville Town Center is in negotiations on two restaurant pads.

Commercial Real Estate Activity:

- With fewer vacancies overall, Antioch's commercial real estate markets have shown upward activity. Businesses that serve the recovering housing market have shown the most expansion. This includes suppliers and contractors in kitchen/bath, flooring, plumbing, heat/air conditioning, window/door suppliers, concrete, office, work space and light industrial properties.
- Warehouse rental rates projected to rise another ±5% in 2016.
- Office space demand will be strongest in southeast Antioch, adjacent to the strongest population growth.
- Limitless Kitchen expanded and opened a 4,400 ± SF showroom/warehouse facility at 1201 Auto Center Drive.
- Alegre Trucking Company purchased approx. 9.5 acres Wilbur Ave. for expansion of a concrete/gravel operation and equipment storage.
- Wal-Mart leased an approx. 39,000 SF warehouse at 2180 Wilbur Ave.
- Solar Distribution initially started with 40,000 ±SF and expanded to 99,000 ±SF at the Delta 21 Antioch property at 2301-2491 W. 10th Street. Solar Distribution is one of the largest solar panel and equipment distributors in the SF Bay Area.
- AAA (formerly Johnny Carino's) re-located to Slatten Ranch "Next Gen" branch focusing on the customer experience.
- City Sports Health Club on Lone Tree: new construction with a variety of amenities including: pool, sauna, and trainers.
- Contra Costa Health Services on Country Hills: new construction LEED certified building is centrally located to meet the growing demand for health care services in East County.

Other Economic Development Activities:

- Rivertown currently has over 80 active businesses.
- The Public Works Department recently completed lighting trees on Second Street.

- Delta Diablo Sanitary Diablo (Western Recycled Water Coalition) won the 2016 innovation award for Catalyst, from East Bay Economic Development Association recognizing their recycled water process and projects.
- Eastern Contra Costa Transit Authority (Tri Delta Transit) is expanding service from Antioch to Concord. The expansion includes eight additional trips between Pittsburg Bay Point BART and Concord BART.
- KangaZoom will be located on west 4th Street: is a family friendly franchise out of Atlanta, Ga. that provides a unique indoor play and party experience to children and their parents.
- G Street Mercantile was voted Antioch's #1 Antique Store.

Follow us out on Twitter! Like us out on Facebook!

Name: CityofAntioch,CA Name: City of Antioch – City Hall

Address: @AntiochCAgov

ARTS & CULTURE UPDATES

Call for Artists: The Arts & Cultural Foundation, in partnership with the Antioch Historical Society, will host the 11th Annual Celebration of Art 2016 Exhibit at the Antioch Historical Society Museum. This is a non-juried exhibit with no required theme, with up to 60 local artists participating. The event begins on Saturday, June 25th, with an artist reception from 2-4 PM. The exhibit continues through Saturday, July 20th. The event, artist reception and entry to the museum are free. The exhibit will feature up to 60 artists. Webpage link: http://art4antioch.org/CelebrationofArt-artistInformation.asp. For more information email Diane@Art4Antioch.org or call (925) 779-7018 (Monday-Thursday).

Free Antioch Saturday Summer Concerts: begin July 9th and continues every Saturday from 6-8 PM in Waldie Plaza through August 27th. The concerts are free due to our sponsors: DEAN & MARGARET LESHER FOUNDATION, Major Sponsor; Arts & Cultural Foundation of Antioch; Republic Services; NRG; Earline LeBuy, CPA; Antioch Chamber of Commerce; Beverly Knight Photography@; JILL FISTER, Realto, Berkshire Hathaway HomeServices. Web Page link:

http://art4antioch.org/Lineup_Summer_Concerts_2016.asp. For more information email Diane@Art4Antioch.org or call (925) 779-7018 (Monday-Thursday).

RECREATION UPDATES

- The Water Park is officially open! This weekend will be hot so head to the pool and **BE COOL BY THE POOL!** After jumping in one of the five pools you can purchase your annual water park pass, sign up for swimming lessons, bring the little ones for Toddler Tuesday, and keep fit with water exercise classes.
- Last week, the Water Park continued hosting private "buy outs," from end of year school parties to corporate celebrations. Private "buy outs" are available through September so reserve your time now and plan a super summer for your company or organization.

- On Memorial Day, the Water Park reached maximum capacity and collected more than \$22,000. The cashiers and front desk staff are all new employees – they did a fantastic job and are off to a great summer start.
- The new cabana tents that are available for private reservation are a success. They
 were reserved during opening weekend and they are fully booked for this coming
 weekend!
- Last week, the steps around the Tad Pool received a face-lift. New concrete will be poured to make the area safer for guests; this section will be ready for use when the Water Park opens daily June 11th.
- Last week, The City's electrical Contractor traced and repaired a damaged connection for the Water Park "A" irrigation clock. The clock is now functioning normally.
- On Tuesday, The ICEE company made repairs to the ICEE machine at the Antioch Water Park
- On Wednesday, The City's mechanical contractor replaced a failed defrost timer on the Water Park concessions freezer. The freezer is functioning properly at this time.
- Additional maintenance and repair tasks were also completed in preparation for daily operations.
- Last week, staff continued planning for Skate Park Demo Day on July 9th a FREE event to introduce families to the Skate Park. Mark your calendars and bring your skaters!
- On Tuesday, California Youth Energy Services moved into the Nick Rodriguez Community Center in preparation for their youth energy summer employment program.
- Last week, staff distributed flyers throughout the community to promote the Juneteenth Celebration that is scheduled to take place on June 18th at Waldie Plaza.
- Staff also distributed flyers promoting the Adventures in Fun & Fitness Summer Program. The flyers were distributed to Fremont, Kimball, Marsh, Mission, and Turner Elementary schools.
- On Tuesday, new signage was installed inside the concession snack stand at the Worth Shaw Sports Complex. The new signs improve the facility appearance and promote the menu.
- Last week, more than 300 individuals purchased season passes, signed up for swimming lessons, or registered for summer camps and classes.
- Last week, Kaiser Permanente notified the Recreation Department that they
 received a \$5,000 sponsorship grant to support "Adventures in Fun and Fitness,"
 the summer mobile recreation program that takes place during July at City Park and
 Contra Loma Estates Park.

Senior Center Services

• Last week, 403 affordable healthy meals were served through the C.C. Café. The daily lunch and socialization help prevent heart attacks, depression, asthma and

- congestive heart failure. No membership or income requirements are required to eat at the C.C. Cafe.
- On Wednesday, more than 20 seniors enjoyed the Movie Mania afternoon. The movie this week was The Revenant, an Academy Award Winner!
- On Wednesday, Trinket Treasures took place and there were 5 vendors on site to participate in this monthly activity. This activity provides an affordable shopping experience for seniors looking for gifts or other items.
- On Thursday, Kaiser Permanente was on site to speak with seniors and provide health information so that they can make informed choices.
- To date the Senior Club has received new and renewal membership applications from 856 seniors. Membership is only \$20 for the year; sign up friends and family who enjoy meeting new friends and staying active and healthy.

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT UPDATES

Planning:

Public inquiries responded to via email/phone/counter
 70

Building Permit Activity:

•	Permits issued	50
•	Inspections requested	122
•	Public inquiries responded to via email/phone/counter	155

Code Enforcement:

•	Cases followed up on	147
•	New Cases Open	67
•	Posted sub-standard	1
•	Citations Issued	14
•	Warrants obtained and served	0
•	Cases Closed	50
•	Blight & Rubbish Removal	49
•	Demand to Title for cost recovery	3
•	Demands to property owners	4
•	Special Assessment Liens recorded	0
•	Prepare & record Release of Lien	5
•	Phone messages reporting violations	15
•	Web reports	22

- G Street Posted sub-standard.
- L Street Warrant obtained from the Contra Costa Superior Court and served to abate Antioch Municipal code violations.

Environmental Resources:

Environmental Enforcement: May 19th-25th – Only 5 actions were taken this week. Republic Services is currently updating the list of new properties to address, but that will be taken over by Code Enforcement on the next round.

Eco-Happenings:

Spare the Air: Thursday, June 1st was the first Summer Spare the Air Day. Especially on Spare the Air Days, make an effort to reduce your vehicle use and avoid using gas powered yard equipment and charcoal BBQs. To receive notifications by text, phone or email of future Spare the Air Days visit, http://sparetheair.org/

CDBG:

Programs funded for 2016-17 are finalizing their budgets and goals and the City is getting ready to write the renewal contracts. The CDBG consultant will conduct final monitoring visits for the year, and ready for closeout on June 30th. The Consolidated Annual Performance Evaluation Report (CAPER) for FY 2015-16 is due to HUD no later than September 30th.

Housing:

Construction conferences continue weekly with all funding parties of the Satellite Tabora Gardens development. The bid solicitation package is scheduled to be published 6/3/16 and bids to be due to the general contractor by 7/8/16. Information will then be finalized for the construction loan, which shall be reviewed by Wells Fargo. Closing is estimated to occur mid-August. A date for the groundbreaking will be determined in July.

The Housing Consultant continues to enter additional information on each loan to complete all fields of new Housing Loan monitoring system by CDS.

Homeless:

The CDBG/Housing consultant attended a two-day regional Zero: 2016 Action Camp last week that brought together the Contra Costa, Santa Cruz, and Sacramento teams that are working on homelessness. Contra Costa met its original number of homeless Veterans to house about three months after the target date of Dec 31, 2015. However, as the County converted to a by-name list that is verified by the Veteran's Administration in Martinez, we found that the **inflow of Veterans becoming homeless is about 28 per month**, which is much higher than expected. The leadership team, which includes the VA Homeless Program Manager, will be working hard over the next two months to determine the causes of these Vets becoming homeless and see what can be done to prevent it from occurring.

The Zero: 2016 Campaign tracking shows that **Contra Costa will be on track to reach** "functional zero" for Veterans by about October 2016. Functional zero means that our housing placement rates are greater than the number of Veterans entering into homelessness each month. We will then be able to house and end the homelessness of

any Veteran who wishes to have housing, which is the first goal of the Zero: 2016 campaign.

The second goal is to reach functional zero for chronically homeless persons. HUD has just changed the definition of chronically homeless, and the County is working with its Homeless Management Information System (HMIS) provider to update software for this change so that it can produce a by-name list of all chronically homeless. Once that is done, we will know how many we need to house, and can begin working on a goal and target for reaching zero.

State ESG Funding

Antioch's consultant is working with groups which may wish to apply to conduct homeless outreach in the County, and are considering applying for the State Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) funding. State ESG totals about \$500k and can be used to fund homeless outreach, emergency shelter, and 40% must be used for Rapid Rehousing of homeless persons. The Consultant is working with the County Homeless Program, ESG staff at the County, and State to ensure that these funds are coordinated with the upcoming Coordinated Entry RFP coming soon.

East Contra Costa CARE Center location

County, City, and agency staff continue to meet to find a suitable location for East Contra Costa County's CARE Center. The East County Multi-Service Center used to be colocated with the Don Brown Shelter on 4th Street. However, the surge of homeless persons in East County overwhelmed the facility and neighborhood and the center was closed when funding ran out to the agency providing this service. CARE Centers are CRITICAL to getting homeless persons off the street and connected to services and housing.

DROUGHT UPDATES:

May enforcement actions:

Water Waste Complaints: 12 How many public complaints of water waste or

violation of conservation rules were received during the

reporting month?

Contact Follow-ups: 12 How many contacts (written or verbal) were made with

customers for actual or alleged water waste or for a

violation of water conservation rules?

Warning Actions: 12 How many formal warning actions (e.g.: written

notifications, warning letters, and door hangers) were issued for water waste or for a violation of conservation

rules?

Other Penalties Issued:

How many penalties were issued for violations of local ordinances and/or the Water Boards' statewide prohibitions (e.g., watering on wrong day of week, letting water runoff into sidewalk/street, watering within 48 hours of a rain event, etc.)?

Last Week's Irrigation Repairs and Service:

- Parks Citywide: All City Parks are now watering. Water is now running at 72% of 2013 summer water use.
- Almondridge Park: An inoperative irrigation controller was repaired and 8 sprinklers were replaced.
- Antioch Community Park: An inoperative turf valve was replaced.
- Gentrytown Park: 8 broken sprinklers were replaced.
- Knoll Park: 1 turf valve was replaced and 5 sprinklers were repaired.
- Meadowbrook Park: An inoperative turf valve was replaced.
- Deer Valley Rd. 7 sprinklers repaired and 11 sprinklers adjusted.
- Melissa Ct. 1 lateral line repaired.
- Lone Tree Way 6 sprinklers repaired, 7 sprinklers adjusted and 3 valves rebuilt.
- Johnson Dr. 1 sprinkler repaired and 2 lateral lines repaired.
- Country Hills Dr. 1 sprinkler repaired and 1 valve rebuilt.
- Dallas Ranch Dr. 1 valve rebuilt.
- Via Dora Dr. 1 sprinkler repaired.
- Wildhorse Dr. 2 sprinklers repaired.
- Fredrickson Lane 2 sprinklers repaired.
- Heidorn Ranch Rd. 13 sprinklers repaired.
- Indian Hills Dr. 2 sprinklers repaired and 2 molded caps replaced.
- L St. 1 molded cap replaced.
- San Elijo Ct. 2 sprinklers repaired.
- Goode St. 1 valve rebuilt.
- James Donlon Blvd. 1 sprinkler repaired, 2 sprinklers capped and 1 valve rebuilt.
- Quesada Ct. 1 sprinkler repaired and 4 sprinklers adjusted.

PUBLIC WORKS UPDATES

Administration

Contra Costa Water District (CCWD) announced that they have signed a settlement
agreement with the California Department of Water Resources (DWR), which
according to CCWD will "protect its customers, facilities, and operations if the Bay
Delta Conservation Plan/WaterFix (CWF), aka the 'twin tunnels', is built." The
March 29th CCWD News Release also states, "The agreement is an insurance
policy to protect the unique water quality and supply issues raised by CCWD". As a
result of this settlement, CCWD has withdrawn its protest of the DWR Petition to

Change Diversion locations proposed as part of the CWF. The documents related to this settlement are posted on the CCWD website http://www.ccwater.com/317/Bay-Delta-Conservation-Plan-Comments. The CCWD Board of directors held a meeting on April 6th to explain the details of the agreement and respond to questions from the public. They have also mailed out a letter to each customer explaining the settlement. Antioch residents will receive a copy of the letter as we purchase our raw water from CCWD before treating it and distributing to our customers.

February 2016 brought us to the end of the initial water conservation mandate issued by the State of California. The City of Antioch was required to conserve 28% based on 2013 usage through the month of February 2016. Thanks to your outstanding efforts, our total cumulative reduction since July 2015 is 29.78%. At the end of January 2016, the State extended its mandatory conservation order through October 2016. Final guidance is still being worked out as the State monitors the snow pack and reservoir levels through this winter. Please continue to conserve this valuable resource and plan on conserving throughout 2016. Outdoor water conservation will be the primary focus of the City's program, as well as fines for wasteful practices as identified in the Water Conservation Resolution adopted by the City Council on May 12th, 2015. All Antioch customers were mailed a letter explaining the program and prohibitions, as well as 2013 monthly water usage. Examples of prohibitions are: three day per week residential outdoor watering, no watering between the hours of 9:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m., shut off nozzles required on all hoses, and drinking water available only upon request at restaurants. Contra Costa Water District has incentives, such as residential high-efficiency clothes washer rebates, water-efficient landscape rebates and smart sprinkler timer rebates. More information on water conservation programs and ideas on how to conserve water can be found at www.ccwater.com or www.antiochwater.com. Customers who are not in compliance with drought restrictions can be reported to the Antioch Drought Hotline at (925) 779-6140.

Engineering & Development Services

- Almondridge East Subdivision 8880, an 81-unit single family home development by KB Homes, located between East 18th Street and Oakley Road, east of Phillips Lane and west of the State Highway 160: Staff is reviewing plot plans for ongoing new home construction and provided a punch list for offsite improvements (for bond reduction purposes).
- City-owned cell sites, various locations: Staff is performing site visits and review of land leases, 100% construction drawings, consent letters, photo-sims and related technical reports and materials in response to various applications for equipment upgrades and site modifications.
- Laurel Ranch, a 186-unit housing development by Richland Communities, located at the eastern terminus of existing Laurel Road and west of Highway 4: Staff is reviewing the final development plan and preparing project conditions of approval.

- Nelson Ranch Subdivision 6893, end of Wildhorse Road: Staff performed a site inspection and provided a punch list in response to the developer's request for release of the warranty bond.
- Olive Groves Subdivision, 263 single-family detached senior housing units with assisted living facility, commercial uses and open space: Residential portion gated with private streets. Staff is preliminarily reviewing the PDP-16-01 application.
- Park Ridge Phase I, a 123-unit housing development by Davidon Homes, located west of Canada Valley Road and east of Highway 4: The subdivision plan and map checks have been completed and staff is working with the developer to form a district to fund offsite improvements.
- SR4 (Segment 2) Contra Loma Blvd. Interchange/'G' Street Overcrossing Project: The project has been accepted by the State. The eastbound Contra Loma Blvd. onramp is closed temporarily for SR4 mainline construction. Staff is meeting with Caltrans to resolve the issues in City right-of-way.
- SR4 (Segment 3A) 'A' Street/Lone Tree Way Interchange, Cavallo Road/Garrow Drive Undercrossing Project: Work continues on the 'A' St./Lone Tree Way and Cavallo Road Overcrossings and the new Sunset Drive from Bryan Avenue to "A" Street extension. Slope paving and sidewalk reconstruction is underway. Staff is working with Caltrans to remove blight from the parcel located at the end of the A Street westbound off-ramp. The left-hand turn from westbound Bryan Ave. to southbound A St. has been permanently closed to traffic due to construction of a new raised median and a signalized intersection at Rossi Avenue and A Street. There will be lane closures in the northbound and southbound directions of A Street/Lone Tree Way between Rossi Avenue and E. Tregallas Road on Saturday and Sunday from 7:00 a.m. to 3:30 p.m. and again on Tuesday through Friday from 9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. and 7:00 p.m. to 6:00 a.m. Pedestrians and motorists are advised to exercise caution while travelling through these areas.
- SR4 (Segment 3B) Hillcrest Avenue Interchange and BART Tunnel Project: Work continues on the Hillcrest Avenue Bridge widening, the Pedestrian Overcrossing (POC) and the Maintenance of Works (MOW) Tunnel. The new Slatten Ranch Road westbound (WB) loop on-ramp is open to traffic and the Hillcrest WB on-ramp is temporarily closed for construction. There will be lane closures in the eastbound and westbound directions of Larkspur Drive between Hillcrest Avenue and Wildflower Drive on Tuesday through Friday from 9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. and 7:00 p.m. to 6:00 a.m. There will be lane closures in the eastbound and westbound directions of Sunset Drive between Hillcrest Avenue and Devpar Court on Tuesday through Friday from 9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. and 7:00 p.m. to 6:00 a.m. There will be lane closures in the northbound and southbound directions of Hillcrest Avenue between Larkspur Drive and Sunset Drive on Tuesday through Friday from 9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. and 7:00 p.m. to 6:00 a.m. Pedestrians and motorists are advised to exercise caution while travelling through this area.
- BART Parking Lot and Maintenance Facility: Staff approved the design for a proposed 12" sanitary sewer main from the new Maintenance Facility, north of the S.P.R.R. railroad line to the southerly extension of Willow Avenue and is reviewing grant deeds for public easement dedications. Staff returned comments to BART's

- Ownership and Maintenance of Utilities Agreement for storm drainage improvements.
- Aviano, an approved 533 unit housing development located west of the current terminus of Hillcrest Avenue, east and north of Dozier-Libby Medical High School: Staff is working with developer on the Chaparral Park extension. First phase of construction documents submitted. Staff is reviewing plans for 3rd plan check.
- Working on creating Community Facilities Districts for Sand Creek Focus Area.
- Tabora Gardens: Senior apartment complex on James Donlon and Tabora Drive.
 Reviewing plans for 2nd plan check.
- Child Care Education Building in Williamson Ranch Plaza: Returned 1st plan check comments for revision.

Capital Improvements Division

- Country Hills Drive and Vista Grande Drive Water Main Replacement: A-S
 Pipelines, Inc. is performing bacteriological testing of the water main installed on
 Vista Grande Drive between Lone Tree Way and Country Hills Drive. The new
 facilities are scheduled to be connected to the existing system next week.
- West Antioch Creek Channel Improvements: Contra Costa Real Property Division continues to negotiate the purchase of property and easements located at 1400 and 1420 West 10th Street. U.S. Fish and Wildlife is continuing to review the project's Biological Assessment.
- Cathodic Protection Assessment: Staff met with JDH Corrosion Consultants, Inc. to discuss the status of the current field investigation.
- Zone I Transmission Pipeline Rehabilitation at HWY 4: RMC Water and Environment is incorporating staff comments into the draft project plans and specifications.
- Water Treatment Plant Electrical Upgrades: Associated Power Solutions is scheduled to adjust electrical breaker settings and install equipment labels at the Water Treatment Plant on June 7th. The arc flash hazard assessment is expected to be finalized later this month.
- Water Treatment Plant Disinfection Improvements: Staff and CDM Smith are evaluating the feasibility using ammonia sulfate in lieu of aqueous ammonia within the future disinfection operation.
- Brackish Water Desalinization Plant: Carollo Engineers is reviewing existing water quality information and evaluating the water intake facility. State Water Resources Control Board is reviewing the City's State Revolving Fund loan application.
- Pavement Management Technical Assistance Program (P-TAP) Grant: The City
 was awarded grant funding from MTC for consulting services to assist the City in
 implementing and maintaining the annual Pavement Management Program System
 by inspecting the pavement conditions of arterial, collector and residential streets
 and provide us with design recommendations for pavement rehabilitation projects.
- 2016 Pavement Management Program: Staff opened bids for a \$2.6 million asphalt pavement roadway rehabilitation project, which will include major arterial streets such as Lone Tree Way, James Donlon Blvd., Somersville Road, Buchanan Road, Golf Course Road, Hillcrest Ave. and various residential streets north of Hwy 4.

- MCK Services, Inc. is expected to start the construction on June 27th and complete by September 2016.
- The City was awarded \$250,000 of CalRecycle grant funding for the Rubberized Pavement Grant Program. The project will include various streets recommended to receive Rubberized Cape Seal treatments. Construction of the project is expected to start in June 2017.
- 2016 Transportation Development Act (TDA) Grant: The City received \$70,000 of TDA grants from MTC for Pedestrian and Bicyclist improvement projects, which will include construction of sidewalks, curb and gutter and bike lanes along Carpinteria Drive from Barmouth Drive to Garrow Drive. Construction of the project is scheduled to start in October 2017.
- Transportation Impact Fee Study: Staff is working with the consultant, EPS, to finalize the land use forecasts, the transportation improvement list, the network to be used in the traffic model, and proposed fee. The final draft Fee Study will be presented to the City Council for public review and comments in July 2016.
- Prewett Water Park Improvements (Spray Ground and Playground): Sierra Valley Construction mobilized on site and started the construction work. Both projects are scheduled to be completed in September 2016.
- 2016 Capital Improvement Program: Staff provided a public presentation of the draft 2016 CIP budget and the five year program to the City Council on May 10th, Planning Commission on May 18th and the Parks and Recreation Commission on May 19th. The City Council will hold a public hearing on June 14th to adopt the Five Year CIP.

Water Distribution

- Water Distribution staff had 288 stops for water service including disconnections.
- Water Distribution staff had a total of 40 USA tickets completed for utility location.
- Water Distribution meter reading has started for the month of June.
- Water Distribution staff issued five drought notices this week.
- The State Water Board has Extended Water Conservation Prohibitions through January 2017.
- Water Distribution staff continues to monitor water meters, conservation and usage at all City buildings and parks.
- Water Distribution staff continues to respond to drought hotline inquiries.
- Water Distribution staff responded to customer calls regarding water maintenance issues city wide.
- Water Distribution staff repaired a 6" hydrant valve, as well as the hydrant lateral on Gentrytown Dr.
- Water Distribution staff repaired a 2" water main on Lone Tree Way.
- Water Distribution staff replaced a fire hydrant on E. 6th St.
- Water Distribution staff installed a recycle water filling station on Crestview Dr.
- Water Distribution staff continues State mandated annual backflow testing.
- Water Distribution staff performed preventative maintenance on fire hydrants city wide.

- Water Distribution staff hauled off green waste for recycling as well as cleaned up debris at the city's Fulton yard.
- Central Stores staff cleared debris, graffiti and household items from Fulton Shipyard Rd. boat ramp area.
- Central Stores staff cleared debris and graffiti from Amtrak platform.
- Central Stores issued 135 line items from stock and ordered 16 non stock items for various divisions.
- Central Stores staff issued keys and ordered uniforms for new personnel in Water Distribution, Marina and Recreation.

<u>Public Works Operations – Parks and Landscape</u>

- Citywide Fire Abatement: The City Fire Abatement Program continued this week with Lone Tree Zone 3 completed and Hillcrest Zone 1 has begun. All Lone Tree Way Zones are now complete. Fire Abatement Disking continued this week with City-wide Zones 3, 4, 5 & 6, and Lone Tree Zone 9 completed. Disking work now stands at 95% complete.
- Playground and Park Safety Inspections: Completed at Chaparral, Heidorn, Knoll, Meadow Creek and Williamson Ranch Parks. Follow-up inspections were performed at Nelson Ranch and Mountaire Parks.
- Delta Diamond: The baseball field turf is almost completely renovated. Re-opening is scheduled for Friday, June 3, 2016.
- Almondridge Park: Repaired an inoperative irrigation controller and replaced eight sprinklers.
- Antioch Community Park: Replaced an inoperative turf valve.
- Gentrytown Park: Replaced eight broken sprinklers.
- Hillcrest Park: Replaced two basketball nets.
- Knoll Park: Replaced a turf valve and repaired five sprinklers.
- Meadowbrook Park: Replaced an inoperative turf valve.
- Tree Removal Permits: No Tree Removal Permits were issued this week.
- Irrigation: Repaired 76 irrigation leaks on City property.
- Spot Spray: Ridgeline Dr. and Lone Tree medians.
- Trim Crews: Mt. Hamilton Dr., Fredrickson Ln., Lone Tree medians, Mokelumne Dr., Reservoir Dam Rd., and Vista Grande Dr.
- Courts Trimmed: Zone 4513 (South of Lone Tree Way between Golf Course Rd. and Contra Loma Regional Park).
- Weed Abatement: I St. Lot and Larkspur Dr.
- Tree Removal: Water Treatment Plant Sludge Pond (volunteer Almond Trees).

Public Works Operations - Street Maintenance

- Graffiti Abatement: Removed graffiti from City property in numerous areas.
- Signs: Replaced two existing signs due to poor reflectivity and installed a four-way stop on Eagleridge Dr. at Rockford Dr. per install request.
- Potholes: Filled three potholes.
- Paved Service Cuts: Paved eight service cuts using 36 tons of asphalt.

- Debris: Picked up one yard of debris in City rights of way.
- Lane Delineators: Replaced 450 raised pavement markers.
- Stencils: Painted 553 feet of 12 inch bars and 92 stencils.
- Thermo: Maintained white crosswalks utilizing 1,700 pounds of thermo-paint.

Public Works Utilities – Collections Division

- Calls for Sewer Service: Received and responded to eight calls for service from the public. Responding crews televised 175 linear feet of public sewer laterals connecting to the City's sewer system.
- Sewer Mains: Daily preventative maintenance performed on over 28,857 linear feet of sewer main lines.
- Quarterly Sewer Main Cleaning: The route schedule is under review to increase inspection frequency of identified 'hot spots' and integrate a proactive preventative cleaning schedule for the 'hot spots'.
- Sewer Lateral Maintenance Program (SLMP): Repaired two laterals that were severely damaged requiring immediate repair and televised five laterals.
- Manhole Inspection Program: Crews inspected 85 manholes. Manholes are inspected for loose lids, debris, locking mechanisms, and status of infrastructure for future maintenance and rehabilitation. We are updating the program and processes for integration in our computerized maintenance management system.
- Sanitary Sewer Overflow (SSO) Reduction Program: Staff is working on formal inspection criteria to inspect manholes in rural areas. The use of "SMART Manholes" in strategic areas will be utilized that will alert leadership staff within the division of potential SSOs. This program will also address the need for locking mechanisms.
- Closed Caption Televising (CCTV): Crews televised 3,973 feet of sewer main lines.
 The CCTV Preventative Maintenance crew inspects sewer mains to identify the condition and causes of blockages and SSOs.
- National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES): Crews removed 47 yards of trash and green waste from various creeks and channels. Sprayed 1.7 acres of access roadways and open space to channels. Weed abated 14.8 acres of high water line access to channels. These activities ensure the City meets the Federal Clean Water Act requirements of municipalities discharging storm water into waterways. Proactive preventative maintenance is restricted to the months of April through October.

Public Works Operations - Fleet Division

- Preventative Maintenance: 16 services on City vehicles as scheduled.
- Unscheduled Repairs: 50 unscheduled, necessary repairs to City vehicles.

Public Works Operations - Municipal Marina

- The Marina has assigned two customers temporary berthing, responded to ten inquiries and provided four facility tours.
- Marina staff began the recertification of the "Clean Marina" program. The Clean Marina program is an ongoing endeavor by a marina industry alliance determined to

- provide environmentally clean facilities and protect the state's coastal and inland waters from pollution through compliance of best management practices. For more information visit: www.cleanmarina.org.
- Maintenance: Replaced wooden boards on the fuel dock along the fuel line & repainted fuel dock knee boards. Commenced irrigation repair on front lawn areas.
- The fuel dock upgrade has begun and is scheduled to take place now through June 15th. The upgrade will allow customers to use the self serve pumps with the new automatic passive fuel system.
- Advertising and Outreach: Approved advertisements placed in Yachtsman magazine reaching over 40,000 boaters. Craigslist advertisements placed in Bay Area, Stockton, Sacramento, Monterey, and Santa Cruz listings. Advertising Annual Boat Launch Ramp Passes for \$100 on Craigslist.

<u>Public Works Operations – Facility Maintenance Division</u>

- Police Department: Replaced a broken p-trap under the break room sink and completed one file cabinet project.
- City hall: Installed new soap dispensers in the men's and women's bathroom on the first floor.
- City Buildings: Provided fire sprinkler inspector access to multiple buildings for quarterly inspection.
- Public Works: Greased the ventilation fan bearings for the stores/warehouse roof top.
- Second Street: Installed locks on all tree light outlet covers.
- Train station: Removed power to electrical outlets due to vandalism.

<u>GIS</u>

- Collections Clean Out Data Editing: Continuous.
- Collections Lateral Data Editing: Continuous.
- Sewer/Storm Utility SSO Response Map: Complete.
- Redevelopment Map Update: Complete.
- CMMS Asset Recovery: Complete.
- CMMS Permission Restructure: 70% complete.
- Continued Collection System Updates: 65% complete.
- Collection Route Map Updates: 85% complete.
- City Base Map 2016 Update: 85% complete.

POLICE DEPARTMENT UPDATES

 On 6/2/16 at 12:51 am, the reporting party called APD to report he was approached by 32 year old Vincent Kendall while working a detail at the fairgrounds. Kendall asked the reporting party if he knew where he could purchase some crack. The reporting party told Kendall "no" and proceeded to walk home. Kendall was contacted in front of Higgins on A St. and was found to be in possession of

- methamphetamine and a hypodermic needle. Kendall was issued a citation for the listed charges and was released from the scene.
- On 6/1/16 at 11:49 pm, 33 year old Luis Cerda was contacted during a traffic stop at W 18th St. and A St. and found to have two warrants for his arrest for traffic violations. Cerda was taken into custody without incident and booked into county jail.
- On 6/1/16 at 1:15 am, the victim was at his apartment in the 2500 block of Georgetown Ln. when he observed his car being stolen and driven out of the complex by an unknown responsible. A short time later, an officer located the vehicle as it was pulling into the Ramada Inn parking lot on Mahogany Way. The driver and sole occupant, 25 year old Ross Funcannon, was arrested without incident. He was in possession of various shaved keys and found to be on parole for burglary. He was booked at county jail.
- On 5/31/16 at 8:39 pm, 24 year old Sean Combs was driving east bound on Shaddick Dr. when he lost control of his vehicle and collided with two parked cars. When Officers contacted Combs he displayed objective symptoms of intoxication and failed subsequent sobriety tests. A preliminary alcohol screening device showed his blood alcohol content over the legal limit. Combs was arrested and transported to APD, where he consented to a blood draw. He was later transferred to county jail.
- On 5/31/16 at 5:26 pm, 27 year old James Tillmon was under the influence of a controlled substance and walking through the Slatten Ranch shopping center. The victim was working inside European Wax when Tillmon suddenly threw a knife against the business window. She continued to watch Tillmon as he picked up the object and then threw it into the windshield of her vehicle, causing the windshield to shatter. Tillmon then walked off towards Lone Tree Wy. Tillmon was located near Les Schwab. He was slow to follow commands, but was eventually placed in handcuffs and a knife was found in his possession. After Tillmon was placed in handcuffs he became belligerent and combative and had to be placed in a restraint device. While officers were trying to place Tillmon in the restraint device, he slammed his head into the ground several times casing an abrasion to his forehead. Tillmon was transported directly to county jail and booked on charges of being under the influence of a controlled substance, resisting arrest and vandalism.
- On 5/31/16 at 10:46 am, the victim had just arrived in his driveway in the 2600 block of Bugle Way and was taking his granddaughter out of his truck, when a male suspect approached from behind. The suspect put an unknown object (believed to be a gun) to the victim's back and told him to empty his pockets. The victim put his granddaughter down and told her to go inside. He gave the suspect his phone, wallet and keys. A second suspect fled on foot, while the main suspect took the victim's gold 2008 GMC Sierra 4 door pickup. The victim attempted to follow the suspect in a different vehicle but lost sight after a few blocks. The vehicle was entered into the stolen vehicle computer system.
- On 5/30/16 at 9:41 am, an officer was in the area of Wilbur Ave. and A St. when the
 patrol car he was driving alerted to a stolen vehicle that had passed him. The officer
 caught up to the car at W 9th St. and B St. where the driver made a sudden stop.

The driver, 29 year old Chelsea Johnson, was arrested and gave a statement that she knew the owner of the car and had borrowed it. During the course of the interviews, the case became a civil matter but the victim was not available to provide further detail. Both Johnson and the her passenger were released pending further investigation at the scene. The car was towed.

- On 5/30/16 at 8:35 am, the victim walked out of her home in the 200 block of W 10th St. to her car when she was approached from behind by a male suspect. She was swinging her purse around while walking to her car. The male demanded her purse and when she refused, the suspect tried to physically take it from her. They struggled over the purse until a passerby yelled at the suspect, causing him to flee towards Bonfare. The victim was not injured. An area check for the suspect came up negative.
- On 5/30/16 at 1:03 am, an officer conducted a traffic stop on a vehicle at the intersection of G St. and W 11th St. There were four occupants inside the vehicle. Each one consented to a search of their person. The last person searched was the driver, 22 year old Demetric Diaz. During a search of his person, the officer felt a gun in Diaz' waistband. Diaz then fled on foot. The officer gave chase and caught up to Diaz at the intersection of E St. and W. 13th St. Diaz was taken into custody without further incident. The gun was reported stolen from a recent residential burglary in Fairfield. Diaz was booked into county jail.
- On 5/30/16 at 12:01 am, an officer conducted a traffic stop on a vehicle at the above location and contacted the driver, 30 year old Anthony Rice, who is on on active parole for burglary. The officer noticed the vehicle's steering column was destroyed and suspected the vehicle was stolen. The officer conducted a search of the vehicle and located a loaded 12 gauge shotgun behind the driver's seat. Rice was arrested and booked into county jail.
- On 5/29/16 at 6:40 pm, a clerk at the Grocery Outlet advised 27 year old Shane Stange was using a fixed bladed knife to hit the store windows. When an employee asked him to leave, Stange entered the store, brandished the knife in a threatening manner and verbally challenged the employee. Stange left the store and was contacted a short distance away by police. Stange was positively identified, arrested and sent to county jail.
- On 5/29/16 at 6:25 pm, several citizens called 9-1-1 to report shots in the area of Foster Mountain Ct. Officers arrived and located sixteen (16) .45 caliber casings in the street. Witnesses advised an unknown subject fired the rounds in the air from a light gray Ford F150. There are no other suspect or vehicle descriptions. No additional witnesses or victims were located.
- On 5/29/16 at 11:51 am, officers responded to the area of 2201 San Jose Dr. for a vehicle collision. Officers contacted both parties and determined 44 year old Anthony Davison had run into the back of the victim's vehicle. Davison showed obvious signs of being under the influence of drugs but he was injured in the crash so he was transported to the hospital for treatment. He provided officers with a blood sample and was cited for the DUI charges.

- On 5/29/16 at 9:47 am, officers were dispatched to the area of Viera Ave. and Wilbur Ave. on reports of a subject firing a gun from a silver Pontiac 2 door car. An officer was in the area and located the Pontiac Firebird near Vine Ln. and Viera Ave. The vehicle made a u-turn in front of two officers and fled on E. 18th St. Both officers were able to get a good look at the driver, 31 year old Terry Furguson. Officers pursued Furguson to the area of Laurel Ave. and Hwy 4 where they lost sight of him. A county wide bulletin was sent out for officer safety. Officers went back to the scene of the shooting but did not locate any victims, damaged property or casings. Furguson is on active probation for a prior pursuit and weapons charges.
- On 5/29/16 at 4:29 am, an officer was driving a patrol vehicle equipped with an automatic license plate reader in the area of E 18th St. and Evergreen Ave. when he was alerted to a stolen vehicle traveling west on E 18th St. The officer followed the vehicle onto westbound HWY 4 until cover units arrived. An enforcement stop was initiated and the vehicle yielded on HWY 4 prior to Loveridge Rd. 24 year old Roger Joseph was arrested without incident. During a search incident to arrest, approximately 2.6 grams of methamphetamine was located. He was transported to county jail.
- On 5/28/16 at 8:00 pm, the manager at Wendy's wanted 25 year old Nathan Watson, arrested for trespassing. He's been warned several times at the business not to trespass including earlier in the same day. Officers contacted Watson who was uncooperative. While placing him in the patrol car after handcuffing him, he placed his feet on the patrol car door and attempted to push his head backwards towards one officer's face. He was placed on the ground and due to his struggling he suffered a small laceration to his right eyebrow. Watson was secured in a restraint device, cleared medically, and sent to county jail.
- On 5/28/16 at 7:30 pm, dispatch received numerous calls regarding a truck on fire in a field in the 4200 block of Lone Tree Way. Both CC Fire and APD responded. Witnesses stated a male fled from the truck and was hiding in nearby bushes. The fire had begun to spread as a grass fire but was extinguished. Another witness stated the suspect got into a white SUV and left the area. The truck came back registered out of Moraga. We contacted the registered owner of the vehicle who stated they sold the car to an unknown person. Approx. 4 acres were burned however no structures were ever in danger.
- On 5/28/16 at 12:28 pm, the victim went to the Skate Park on Lone Tree Way to
 meet with a male he met online. The male suspect robbed the victim at gun point of
 his wallet, ID, and I-Pod. The suspect fled on foot. The victim gave a description of
 the suspect and the investigation is still pending.
- On 5/28/17 at 4:05 am, officers responded to a report of shots fired in the area of Manzanita Way and Sycamore Dr. An area check was made with negative results. A short time later, more calls came in reporting a second round of shots in the area. This time, a male victim was found in the street in the 2100 block of Manzanita Way suffering from multiple gunshot and stab wounds. Officers began rendering first aid and CPR until medical personnel arrived. He was pronounced deceased a short time later. The scene was secured and Investigations responded.

- On 5/27/16 at 7:49 pm, APD dispatch received numerous calls regarding shots fired at the intersection of Crestview Dr. and Aster Dr. Upon arrival, witnesses reported seeing two males driving by the park in a brown Lexus. The passenger leaned out of the window and fired two .45 cal rounds into the air and the vehicle fled northbound on Crestview Dr. No one was injured. Suspect is still outstanding.
- On 5/27/16 at 7:08 pm, an officer responded to Sutter hospital for a victim being treated for a gunshot wound. The victim stated he was walking in the area of Cavallo Rd. and Sunset Dr. when he heard gunshots. He ducked down near a car and stood up after the shooting when he heard cars speed away. He noticed he had blood coming from a small head wound and took the bus to the hospital for treatment. He did not see who was shooting but felt there was some type of shoot out down the street on Cavallo Rd. He does not feel he was targeted. The victim was uncooperative and provided no other information. He was treated and released with a non-life threatening injury.
- On 5/27/16 at 3:30 pm, a subject attempted to purchase alcohol with a fraudulent credit card at Quikstop 2760 W. Tregallas Rd. The clerk refused the sale and kept the suspect's card. The male then proceeded to walk behind the counter and assaulted the clerk causing minor injuries. The male left with the card, cigarettes and alcohol. He fled the scene in a maroon Mitsubishi Mirage. Suspect is still outstanding and the case is under investigation.
- On 5/27/16 at 2:15 pm, an officer ran the plate of a suspicious Honda passing him and learned it was stolen. 33 year old Andrew Acevedo was driving the vehicle and fled the area before the officer could negotiate traffic and turn around. A description and direction was given and another officer picked it up on Rossi Ave. at A St. Acevedo fled from the vehicle on foot northbound through yards to W. Madill St. Officers chased him down and Acevedo fought with officers. With the use of a K9, the suspect quickly gave up and he was taken into custody. Acevedo was found to be a parolee at large. He was medically cleared at the hospital and transported to county jail.
- On 5/27/16 at 8:10 am, a train collided with a PG&E truck partially blocking the tracks near the river on the BNSF/ Amtrak line. The PG&E employee was out of the truck and it was unoccupied. We located the area of impact west of our Amtrak station and in Pittsburg's jurisdiction. Once we ensured there were no injuries the incident was referred to BNSF and Pittsburg PD.
- On 5/26/16 at 11:47 pm, an officer made a traffic stop on a suspicious vehicle in the area of Marie Ave. and E 13th St. that appeared to be stolen. There was no visible registration and the ignition was punched. During the contact, 35 year old John Sandborn was found to be on parole out of Los Angeles for auto theft. He was in possession of shaved keys. The registered owner of the vehicle could not be located for contact. Sandborn was arrested and booked into county jail. The vehicle was towed and stored pending further investigation.
- On 5/26/16 at 11:23 pm, officers responded to the report of a stolen Honda parked at the apartment complex located at 3421 Hudson Ct. When the first officer arrived, he saw 33 year old Joseph Gonzalez walking away from the Honda and going to an

apartment door nearby. Gonzalez was contacted and questioned about the Honda he had walked away from. He denied ever being at the Honda and identified a Nissan parked a stall over as the car he was driving. He handed the officer a set of shaved keys to the Nissan, which turned out to be an unreported stolen that was taken within the last hour. Gonzalez was taken into custody without incident and the resident at the apartment he was knocking at denied knowing Gonzalez. The resident provided a statement that Gonzalez had arrived in the stolen Honda and parked it in the lot earlier in the day. Gonzalez was booked into county jail and during booking, he was found to have narcotics on his person.

- On 5/26/16 at 11:00 pm, an officer responded to a call for a suspicious female pacing in front of the new City Sports Club on Lone Tree Way talking to herself. When 32 year old Jennifer Shaffer was contacted, she was barefoot and wearing minimal clothing with a hospital bracelet on her wrist. She stated she was extremely cold and asked to sit in the back of the patrol car. She was allowed to sit down during the contact. Once she was identified and told she would have to leave the business, she refused to exit the patrol car. It was learned CCSO had just cite released Shaffer from a call in their jurisdiction and she was brought to Sutter hospital by ambulance due to being under the influence. She had been treated and released just prior to this call. Shaffer was transported to county jail this time.
- On 5/26/16 at 9:27 pm, an officer observed 38 year old Gary Taylor loitering in front of the 7-11 at 2707 Contra Loma Blvd. and attempted to contact him knowing he was an active Norteno Gang member and on parole. Taylor saw the officer and immediately began to walk away at a fast pace before being contacted. As the officer got closer, Taylor took off running. The officer followed Taylor onto St. Francis Dr. where he saw Taylor approach a fence and throw an object. Taylor immediately laid down without any direction and stated he gave up. Taylor was detained and a large baggy of methamphetamine was located next to Taylor. It did not make it over the fence when he threw it. Taylor was arrested and booked into county jail.
- On 5/26/16 at 9:04 pm, the victim was loitering to the rear of the old CVS on Somersville Rd. when he was approached by three males. The males told him he was going to be robbed. The victim had some property on the ground that included a Play Station, Bluetooth speaker and Google phone. The victim saw that one of the males was holding a pistol and he fled the scene. The victim ran to the Valero Gas Station and called 911. The victim knows one of the males from the area but could not provide much more info about him to officers. The case is still under investigation and the victim was not injured during the robbery.
- On 5/26/16 at 11:08 am, officers responded to a residential burglary at 2801 Bellflower Dr. where a neighbor was able to obtain a license plate from the suspect vehicle. Yesterday's homicide happened within 15 minutes of officers arriving at the burglary and follow-up on the suspect vehicle could not be completed until today. An officer was able to contact the owner of the vehicle who stated that the vehicle was being driven by her granddaughter. The granddaughter lives with her boyfriend, 21 year old Raymond Green, on Baywood Cir. in Antioch. A records check showed that Green was on probation and had a probation violation warrant for a previous

Antioch robbery. Green was contacted at the Baywood Cir. address and taken into custody. A purse from the Bellflower Dr. burglary was located during a probation search of the residence. Green was sent to county jail.

Calls for Service and Arrest Data:

05/26/16 00:00:00 - 06/01/16 23:59:59 Time Period: Number of Calls for Service: 1,774 Number of Case Reports: 290 Number of Arrests: 70 Felony: 26 Misdemeanor: 44 Arrests with DUI charge: 5 The data is based upon unaudited CAD/RMS data at time of report generation.

CITY MANAGER'S NOTES

Thursday evening, Assistant City Manager Ron Bernal pinch hit for me in attending the monthly Contra Costa Mayors Conference, which was held in Brentwood. Antioch will be hosting in August at the Lone Tree Golf Course and Event Center.